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Chaparral 

Is our neighborhood 
safe?  According to Offi-
cer B.J. Williams, Crime 
Prevention Specialist 
with our Sheriff’s De-
partment, the crime rate 
for the Elfin Forest/
Harmony Grove 
neighborhood is very 
low.  But are we really 
safe?  This summer we 
have had several inci-
dents that could cause 
concern including several 
fires of suspicious origin. 
Thanks to someone mak-
ing a report and a rapid 
response from our fire 
department, all were ex-
tinguished in a timely 
manner.  It is paramount 
that we all assess the fire 
danger to our homes, 
have evacuation plans, 
and provide appropriate 
areas free of combustible 
materials to ensure your 
safety and the safety of 
our firefighters in the 
event of a fire. 
 
At the next Town Coun-
cil Meeting on October 3 

at the Fire House, Officer 
Williams will be discuss-
ing our police protection 
and a voluntary 
Neighborhood Watch 
Program.  If your street or 
area is interested, this 
meeting will provide de-
tails on the program. 
 
Last month we urged eve-
ryone to make sure all the 
residents on their street 
were signed up for Com-
munity Alerts, formally 
Elf Alerts.  This commu-
nication has, over the 
years, informed us of eve-
rything from robberies 
and arson to lost pets and 
community forums.  
When something happens 
all the eyes of the com-
munity are at work imme-
diately to apprehend the 
person and prevent fur-
ther crime in the area. 
 
As a result of last month’s 
newsletter we had just a 
few people add 
their names.  We know 
we are not reaching eve-

ryone.   We encourage 
people to check their 
area to ensure everyone 
is signed up.   A special 
thanks to Karen Gard-
ner for coordinating our 
Community Alerts.  If 
you are not signed up, 
contact her at 
Karen@vintagematerial
ism.com. 
 
Your Town Council has 
been busy. Please note 
the committee updates 
in this newsletter.  We 
will be conducting elec-
tions for the Town 
Council early next year.  
Each of us on the coun-
cil is honored to serve.  
It is an exciting way to 
become involved in 
your community.  We 
encourage your partici-
pation.  Consider 
“throwing your hat into 
the ring” and running 
for a Board position. 

From the Chair 
By Jeff  Swenerton 
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Resident Spotlight 

One of the first questions 
one quilter asks another 
is “How did you get into 
quilting?”  When I asked 
Shawn York of the Rusty 
Crow this question, even 
I was surprised at the 
answer!  “I signed my 
sister up to take a quilt-
ing class, and she forced 
me into going with her” 
Quilters and quilt lovers 

are lucky this happened. 

Shawn, who grew up in 
Leucadia, and has settled 
into the hills of Elfin 
Forest, is a quilter who 
teaches small classes at 

her business, quilts other 
people’s quilts on a long 
arm machine, has fabric 
and notions for sale, and 
supports many local pro-
jects of the Guild she is a 
member of – El Camino 

Quilters. 

When I went to her 
house a class was in pro-
gress. About eight 
quilters worked on dif-
ferent projects, encour-
aged by each other and 
taught by Shawn.  Quilts 
covered the walls, fabric 
was stacked in piles of 
gorgeous colors and tex-
tures, and the sun 
streamed in the glass 
doors.  It was fabulous.  
A Quilter’s Dream.  The 
energy and enthusiasm 
of the students and the 
teacher was so apparent.  
One of the students said 
they took every chance 
just to be together – they 
had become such good 
friends.  Many of them 
are members of the el 

Camino Quilters, a Guild 
that meets in Vista.  The 
Guild is having a Quilt 
Show in October at Cal 
State San Marcos.  
Shawn will be a vendor 
there, and many of her 
students will be exhibit-
ing quilts and attending 

the show. 

For more information 
about Shawn and the 
Rusty Crow, contact her 

at 752 7784 

For more information 
about el Camino Quilters 
go to 
www.elcaminoquilters.c

om 

Be sure to go to the 
show, it will be a great 
opportunity to view 
wonderful quilts, shop in 
the boutique and buy at 
the auction which bene-
fits the Women’s Re-

source Center. 

 
By Heather  Cal-
laghan 

Fall Festival of Quilts 

“Celebrating Our Heritage” 

 

Date: 

October 19th and 20th 

Place: 

Cal State University, San  

Marcos, Clarke Field House 

Time: 

Sat—10.00—5:00 

Sun—10:00—4:00 

Admission; 

$7.00 (Husbands Free) 
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Beautiful, Bountiful Bulbs  

This summer I had the 
privilege of judging the 
international edition of 
the Communities in 
Bloom program. To 
choose an international 
winner, I traveled to 
England, Scotland, Ire-
land, and Canada to visit 
and evaluate towns that 
had won for their respec-
tive countries. The 
thread that ties all these 
winners together is their 
spectacular visual ap-
peal, not just in their 
parks, but at their busi-
nesses, in residential gar-
dens and public spaces. 
All of them said that 
looking good is what sets 
them apart from other 
towns and is an impor-
tant part of their commu-
nity character. Which 
brings me to my point. 
As a community, we can 
help preserve our rural 
character and define who 
we are through beautifi-
cation, and what better 
way to do that than by 
planting seeds of native 
California poppies sup-
plemented by bulbs that 
will naturalize and multi-
ply. Developers are less 
likely to bulldoze a com-
munity that looks like it 

cares about itself. 

Whether planting along 
the roadsides or in your 
own garden, the secret to 

a fabulous springtime 
bulb display is to plant 
bulbs native to Mediter-
ranean climates, which is 
what we enjoy here. Nar-
cissus that bloom at vari-
ous times can spread the 
bloom period over more 
than six weeks. They are 
poisonous to deer, rab-
bits, and squirrels, so 
there is little or no risk of 
them being dug up or 
eaten by wildlife. Plant-
ing time and schemes are 
important to success. But 
most important is to 
choose bulbs wisely. Just 
remember three little 
words: bigger is better! 
Why? Because bulbs 
store food for the plants 
and some actually con-
tain the buds of flowers 
for the next season. Se-
lect bulbs that are firm to 

the touch.  

Bulbs grow well in full 
or part sun, in well 
drained soil amended 
with organic compost. 
Plant bulbs at a depth of 
about two to three times 
their height. Plant them 
when the soil tempera-
ture drops to 50 degrees 

or less.  

At planting time, some 
people like to add a scat-
tering of bone meal and/
or blood meal, or special 
bulb fertilizer. If dogs 
share your garden, re-

member that they will do 
whatever it takes to get 
to the bone meal and eat 
it so use a commercial 
10-10-10 fertilizer in-
stead. Fertilize again 
when you see the leaves 
emerge, but stop fertiliz-
ing once the bulbs have 

started to flower. 

When planting bulbs, 
arrange them in groups 
rather than a single, 
straight row. In general, 
the broad part of the bulb 
goes down, tips go up. 
Water right after plant-
ing, and if rains don’t 
come soon, be sure that 
the bulbs receive about 
one inch of water per 

week.  

If you are making a mass 
planting (think hundreds 
or thousands of bulbs), 
just toss the bulbs on the 
ground, sprinkle some 
fertilizer, then cover with 
three inches of compost, 
and another 3 inches of 

mulch. Water well.  

 

By Evelyn Alemanni 
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The meeting began at 
7:35 pm at the Fire Sta-
tion with the pledge of 
allegiance and introduc-
tion of members attend-
ing the meeting.  There 
were good cookies avail-
able.  Jeff Swenerton 
presented the format for 
the meeting. There is no 
invited speaker.  There 
will be reports of com-
mittee activities and 

open forum. 

Treasurer's Report - 
Betsy Keithley.  There 
was no activity this 
month except that it now 
costs about $430/month 
to produce the Chaparral 
because we are paying a 
professional printer.  An 
accounting of the picnic 
is complete and we spent 
about $600 more than we 

brought in. 

Secretary's Report - 
Betsy Keithley.  Al-
though we have not had 
a General meeting in 
several months, the 
board has been meeting.  
Paul Malone, the City 
Manager of San Marcos 
met with us in June to 
talk about the current 
plans in San Marcos and 
their thinking on the 
University Heights Pro-
posed housing develop-

ment. 

Jeff Swenerton reported 
that DSL for internet 
communication is ex-
pected to be available in 
Elfin Forest early 2008.  
He also reported that the 
Escondido Creek Con-
servancy (TECC) fund 
raiser at Nancy Reed's 
house was a great suc-
cess.  The music was 
wonderful and the pit-
roasted pig prepared by 
Tim Costanzo was deli-
cious.  Thanks to all who 
worked on and attended 

that event. 

Jacqueline reported that 
the Bridges Developer is 
still pursuing the devel-
opment of Unit 6.  There 
will be no revised EIR.  
The Planning Commis-
sion is expected to hear 
the project in September 
or October.  The applica-
tion for Unit 7 develop-
ment was withdrawn 
from the County Plan-
ning Dept, but the devel-
oper has not agreed to 
sell the property so that 
it can remain open space.  
Apparently the current 
homes in the earlier 
phases of the project are 

still selling very well. 

The University Heights 
committee met and dis-

cussed strategies. If you 
are interested, please 
contact Melanie Fallon 

or Jeff Swenerton.  

Mid Hoppenrath re-
ported that she has no 
new information on HG 
Meadows and that there 
has not yet been a meet-
ing with Escondido city 
representatives about the 
Citracado Extension 
across Harmony Grove 
Road to Del Dios high-

way. 

Nona Barker presented 
an update on the Fire 
Department activities.  
They have 5 new fire-
fighters whom Deputy 
Chief Don Heisser is 
training.  Unfortunately, 
Bob Kephart retired 
from the Department. He 
took a job for OMWD 
and will remain on the 

Fire Board. 

Fire Board elections are 
on October 8 when there 
will be the Annual Meet-
ing.  All residents/
property owners in CSA 
107 are urged to attend 
this important meeting 
concerning our fire pro-
tection and first response 

medical aid. 

The County performed 
an audit of the finances 

Elfin Forest Town Council Meeting 

Minutes 

Page 4 Chaparra l October 2007 

Town Council 

Committee 

Contacts 

 

Bridges : 

Jacqueline Arsivaud-

Benjamin 891-9061 

Sage Hills: 

Eric Anderson  

471-1464 

University Heights:  

Melanie Fallon  

744-7090 

Harmony Grove 

Meadows: 

Mid Hoppenrath  

747-1145 

Citracado Parkway: 

Mid Hoppenrath  

747-1145 

Cielo Del Norte: 

Betsy Keithley  

471-8515 

Heritage (including 

Citizen of the Year 

plaques):  

Gordon Fine  

291-1129 
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Meeting Minutes … Continued 

of the Fire Dept and 
were impressed with our 
detail and accuracy of 

information. 

Jeff reported that B.J. 
Williams from the Sher-
iff's Department will be 
here at the next meeting 
in October to discuss set-
ting up Neighborhood 

Watch programs for in-

terested residents. 

Elf Alerts have been re-
named "Community 
Alerts".  These e-mail 
notices are the best way 
to rapidly disseminate 
information about crime 
activity so everyone can 
be aware of specific peo-

ple or cars to watch for.  
Please contact Karen 
Gardner 
(karen@vintagemateriali
sm.com) to add your e-

mail contact to her list. 

8:15 pm adjourn 

 

By Betsy Keithley 
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Communications Committee Update 

The communications 
committee has been re-
viewing the current pro-
duction, distribution, and 
advertising situation with 
the Chaparral newsletter.  
Since going to an outside 
vendor in May, there 
have been a few hiccups 
in production, but those 
appear to have been 
smoothed out.  The new 
layout and look has re-
ceived accolade from 
many community mem-
bers.  The former elf 
logo still appears on the 
back page for those at-

tached to tradition. 

Renewals are slightly 
down – The former pro-
duction method, where 
Evelyn and Joe Ale-
manni did everything in 
house, allowed for more 

flexibility, including a 
creative reminder: many 
of us have at one point or 
another received a blank 
newsletter if we forgot to 
send in a check.  We can 
no longer don that with 
the outside printer, and 
as a result renewal rate is 
lower.  Please send in 
your check if your sub-
scription has expired!  

Thank you. 

On the other hand, 
thanks to Karen Gard-
ner’s efforts, advertising 
revenues are up.  We are 
looking at revamping the 
costs to advertise in the 
Chaparral – they have 
not changed in the last 
20 or so years, when cir-
culation was considera-
bly lower.  With the sup-
port of our advertisers 

we can continue to hold 
subscription prices 
down.  Make sure you 
patronize them first 
when you are looking for 

goods or services!  

 

By Jacqueline Ar-

sivaud-Benjamin  

Committee 

Contacts 

 

Communications 

Committee:   

Jacqueline Arsivaud-

Benjamin 891-9061 

Signs/Cell Towers: 

Jeff Swenerton  

471-4312 

Fourth of July 

Picnic: Jeff 

Swenerton  471-4312 

Garden Festival: 

Jacqueline Arsivaud-

Benjamin 891-9061, 

Karen Gardner 744-

9500 

Fourth of July 

Parade: Eric 

Anderson  

471-1464 

Trails 

Subcommittee: 

Mid Hoppenrath  

747-1145 

Welcoming 

Subcommittee: 

Karen Gardner  

744-9500 

Pecoff 

Subcommittee:  

Eric Anderson  

471-1464 
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for a county survey of 
the road easement to al-
low trail building to be-
gin. This trail will also 
connect to the Escondido 
Research and Technol-
ogy Center and allow our 
residents to walk to the 
new Stone Brewing 
Company restaurant, and 
eventually, to the new 
hospital. We hope that it 
will encourage Village 

We are coordinating 
with the county to get 
the Kauana Loa multi-
use pathway trail estab-
lished. This trail will 
connect the north edge of 
Harmony Grove with 
southern Harmony 
Grove through the Vil-
lage development, and 
further on, will connect 
to the Elfin Forest Rec-
reational Reserve. The 
next step is to arrange 

residents who may work 
in the ERTC to bicycle 
there and leave their cars 
in the garage! We are 
coordinating with the 
planners for the Escon-
dido Bicycle Master 
Trails Plan to help en-
sure that the county and 

city trails link together. 

 

By Mid Hoppenrath 
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Trails Committee Update 

The Elfin Forest Com-
munity Foundation's 
mission is to enhance the 
quality of rural life in the 
community of Elfin For-
est (CSA 107).  The 
Foundation provides 
funds for project sup-
plies and community 
events.  The mechanism 
for getting money for 
your project is to apply 
to the Foundation.  De-
scribe your project and 
explain how it will en-
hance the community.  
The budget should not 
exceed $6,000.  Any one 
or organization in the 
community is eligible to 
apply and the more ap-
plications that we re-
ceive the more opportu-
nity to enhance our com-

munity.  The next dead-
line is October 15, 2007.  
If you have any ques-
tions, call a member of 
the board, Steve Barker, 
Mike Vallee, Betsy 
Keithley, Martha Blane, 
Virginia McManus, Ted 
Hansen, Lori Vitale, Sue 
Hill or Frank Twohy and 
review your proposal 
with him or her.  To ob-
tain an application, go to 
our website, 
www.elfinforestcommun
ityfoundation.com or 
contact Betsy Keithley at 
ekeithley@ucsd.edu.  
The completed applica-
tion must be left at the 
fire station mail slot, not 
in the U.S. mailbox, by 
October 15, 2007.  The 
Board will meet soon 

after that to review the 
applications.  Please pro-
vide some new ideas and 

new projects! 

Trey Fairman resigned 
from the Board after the 
April meeting to spend 
more time with his fam-
ily and new business.  
He was a very appreci-
ated member because of 
his unbiased appraisal of 
proposals and his mone-
tary sense.  Ted Hansen, 
who ran for the Board in 
the last election, has ac-
cepted the invitation to 
fill his place.  Thanks to 

both of you. 

 

By Betsy Keithley 

 

 

Elfin Forest Community Foundation Seeks Proposals for 
Fall Funding 
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equestrian environment; 
protecting our diverse 
population of native 
plants and animals; and 
maintaining our many 
unique features – single 
family homes on large 
lots, equestrian ranches 
and trails, wildlife corri-
dors and agricultural 
uses. 
We also agreed that the 
City of San Marcos or 
the County of San Diego 
should not allow any de-
velopment if it divides 
the Elfin Forest and Har-
mony Grove communi-
ties in half; if it allows 
any densities higher than 
proposed in the County’s 
Draft General Plan 2020; 
if more traffic is dumped 
onto Elfin Forest Road; 

if it removes any sensi-
tive environmental habi-
tat or if it visually im-
pacts any Elfin Forest or 
Harmony Grove resi-
dence. 
We will continue to 
monitor this proposed 
development and are 
looking forward to be-
ginning a dialogue with 
the City of San Marcos 
and planning consultants 
as to the possible future 
use of this property. 
Please let me know if 
you have any questions 
or would like to join the 
University Heights Com-
mittee. 
 
By Mellanie Fallon 
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Since my last update on 
this 453 acre parcel north 
of the Questhaven Re-
treat we have had one 
Committee meeting, but 
as of this date, we still 
have no new information 
from the City of San 
Marcos, or the property 
owner/developer.  At the 
Committee meeting we 
reaffirmed that any po-
tential development of 
this property needs to 
meet the long held prin-
ciples of the Elfin Forest/
Harmony Grove commu-
nities, principles that are 
also contained in the 
County of San Diego’s 
Draft Land Use Map – 
General Plan 2020.  
These principles include 
preserving our rural and 

Update on University Heights  

Welcoming Subcommittee Update 

The Welcoming Com-

mittee is a subcommittee 

of the Communications 

Committee.   

Each new neighbor will 

receive a welcome bas-

ket.  The basket will in-

clude honey from TECC, 

a discount coupon from 

Sunshine Valley Nurs-

ery, a community guide, 

a newsletter and a survey 

for contact information.  

We are hoping that this 

will provide new resi-

dents in with enough in-

formation to become in-

volved in the Valley’s 

many volunteer opportu-

nities and events.  If you 

know someone that has 

moved into Elfin Forest 

within the last year and 

half, please email with 

their name and address 

to 

Karen@vintagemateriali

sm.com.  If you would 

like to present a new 

neighbor with a basket, 

let me know and I will 

make sure to get one to 

you. 

 

By Karen Gardner 
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As you may remember, we 
submitted an 11-page, very 
detailed response to the 
Harmony Grove Meadows 
Notice of  Preparation 
(NOP) to the county. In 

this letter we provided 
many valid reasons why 
the current project was not 
compatible with our vision 
for a rural community. We 
believe the developer, Sun-

Cal, is considering resub-
mitting their project in the 
next few months, but we 
have no new information at 

this time. 

By Mid Hoppenrath 

previous application, the 
County does not plan to 
allow for a public com-

ment period. 

We have been circulat-
ing a petition to oppose 
development of Unit 6.  
Our main concern is that 
Unit 6 could be the pre-
cursor to Unit 7, which 
would bring sewer and 
its growth-inducing ef-
fects to Elfin Forest. 
Without Unit 6 there is 
no access to develop 
Unit 7.  As of now Len-
nar has still not agreed to 

The Bridges at Rancho 
Santa Fe are actively 
working on a revised ap-
plication to develop 
“Unit 6”, a 9 acre parcel 
formerly set aside as per-
manent biological ease-
ment as a condition of 
the original project de-
velopment.  The County 
staff reports that they 
expect the project to 
come in front of the 
Planning Commission in 
the next few months.  
Because this is a down-
scaled version of their 

sell the Unit 7 to a land 
conservancy, even 
though offers have been 
made at fair market 

value.   

As of September 16th,  a 
total of 65 community 
members, from Harmony 
Grove to Elfin Forest, 
have signed the petitions.  
These are being deliv-
ered to the County staff 
and to each of the super-

visors.   

By Jacqueline Ar-

sivaud-Benjamin  

Harmony Grove Meadows Committee Update 

Bridges to pursue Unit 6 Development 

planned intersection of 
Citracado Parkway and 
Harmony Grove Road 
that would avoid emi-
nent domain of our 
neighbors’ homes and 
not interfere with county 
trails. We have been 
contacted by the City of 

Escondido project team 
and are arranging a 
meeting to discuss our 

community’s concerns. 

 

By Mid Hoppenrath 

Citracado Parkway Extension/Annexation 

We have submitted a re-
sponse to this project 
NOP. In this letter, we 
noted the necessity of a 
buffer between the in-
dustrial development and 
the rural residential de-
velopment and also pro-
vided suggestions for the 

You can still send in 
your petition by printing 
it from the town 
council’s website at 
http://www.efhgtc.org, 
and faxing it to the 
following contacts: 

 

Bill Stocks, DPLU Fax: 
858-694-3373 

Bill Horn, Supervisor 
Fax: 619-685-2662 
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Fire Department      
Incident Report —
August 15th 
through September 

8/19 

Smoke Check - Elfin For-

est Lane 

8/23 

Laceration - Elfin Forest 

Road 

8/25 

Vehicle Accident - Elfin 

Forest Road and Fortuna 

Del Sur 

8/26 

Flooding / Escondido 

Creek - Harmony Grove 

8/26 

Tree Down/Flooding - 

Harmony Grove Road 

8/27 

Investigation -Weather Bal-

loon Down - Washingtonia 

8/28 

Illegal bonfire -Fortuna Del 

Este 

8/28 

Heart Problems - Fortuna 

del Este 

8/31 

Heart Problems - Fortuna 

Del Este 

9/1 

Vehicle Lock-in - Elfin 

Forest Reserve 

9/3 

Medical Aide - Cordrey 

Drive 

9/10 

Unconscious Person - 

Aguilera 

9/15 

Strike Team -Brush 2861-

From Pine Fire to Angel 

Fire - Julian 

9/10 

Brush Fire - San Elijo 

Road 

9/12 

Medical Aide - Sunflower 

Lane 

9/12 

Suspicious Brushfire - Har-

mony Grove Road 

9/12 

Strike Team -Brush 2861 

to Pine Fire 

What’s Happening at the Fire Department—October 2007 

update this month. 

Thank you Nona Barker 
for the incident report at 

right. 

By Karen Gardner 

By the time you re-

ceive this newsletter, you 

should have received 

your ballots and agenda 

for the Fire Boards an-

nual corporate business 

meeting and board elec-

tion.  We hope you ap-

preciate the self ad-

dressed stamped return 

envelope. Your board 

decided to include the 

envelope hoping it would 

encourage you to vote. 

But please, don't let the 

ease of mailing in your 

ballot stop you from at-

tending this meeting. 

This is your fire depart-

ment and your money. 

Come have a say!   

 

Annual Corporate Meet-

ing and Election -  Octo-

ber 8 @ 7 PM at the Fire 

Station. 

 

By Nona Barker 

Fire Board Meeting 

Our fire department has 
been very busy with the 
recent San Diego County 
wildfires so there is no 

DSL Update 

permit from  the 
county,  so DSL con-
struction will begin this 
month. This is a large 
project for  AT&T.  The 
following is a list of 
what is involved in this 
project: tree trimming, 
2000 feet of duct rod-
ding,  450 hours of labor, 

260 hours of splicing. 

At this time it looks like 
DSL will come to Elfin 
Forest just in time for 

Christmas! 

It’s a bit longer than ex-
pected but the work 

is moving forward.  

 
By Shelley Fontaine 

Unfortunately our time-
line has slipped from the 
original date of October, 
2007.  The good news is 
that while AT&T’s 4th 
quarter budget cuts have 
impacted many parts of 
their business, they still 
have funding for the 
Elfin Forest project.   
 
AT&T has received the 
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As we (hopefully) get 
closer to a wider roll out 
by AT&T of DSL broad-
band Internet service I 
thought it’d be timely to 
review the current op-
tions for sharing that 
connection in your 
home. As I’ve previously 
described, DSL (or Digi-
tal Subscriber Line) is a 
technology that uses 
your land line tele-
phone’s copper wire pair 
to carry the Internet Ser-
vice Provider’s (ISP) 
signal. A DSL modem 
connected to the copper 
pair is required and fil-
ters must be installed on 
your land line telephones 
to prevent interference. 
The DSL modem has a 
10BaseT (10 megabit) 
Ethernet interface used 
to distribute the Internet 
connection. The maxi-
mum DSL download 
speed will be 1-6 mega-
bits/sec based on your 
distance from the point 
of service (a DSLAM 
along Elfin Forest Road) 

and service plan. 

A router is an intelligent 
device (it has its own 
little computer inside) 
used to share the connec-
tion from the DSL mo-
dem. Look for one with a 

WAN or Wide Area Net-
work port (to connect to 
the DSL modem), multi-
ple RJ45 (type of con-
nector) ports and support 
for 802.11 b/g/n wireless 
Ethernet. I’ll provide a 
web address for product 
reviews of specific mod-
els at the end of this arti-
cle. The RJ45 ports al-
low you to connect mul-
tiple PCs (IBM compati-
ble and/or Mac) and de-
vices with wired 
Ethernet interfaces such 
as laser printers. 802.11 
wireless allows you to 
connect laptop com-
puters (again both IBM 
and Mac) and other wire-
less devices like the 
iPhone. The router lets 
all the wired and wire-
less devices simultane-
ously share the Internet 
connection and also 
gives them Ethernet ac-

cess to each other. 

In order for the devices 
connected to the router 
to harmoniously co-
exist, the router performs 
the important function of 
assigning them Internet 
Protocol (IP) addresses 
(a number used as an 
identifying computer 
alias) through a software 
feature called Dynamic 

Host Control Protocol 
server. The router can 
also provide some im-
munity from unwanted 
Internet intrusion with a 

software “firewall”. 

802.11 b/g/n wireless 
offers 11, 54, and 248 
megabits/sec theoretical 
maximum data rates, re-
spectively. Unless you 
bought your laptop in the 
last month, it will have 
either 802.11b or g net-
working. The wireless n 
standard is still evolving. 
As the maximum DSL 
speed is far below the 
802.11b standard, g or n 
networking only im-
proves the transfer speed 
between devices on your 
network. Also, wireless 
speeds and the ability to 
establish a connection at 
all significantly dimin-
ishes with distance from 

the router. 

Finally, if the number of 
wired devices you want 
to connect exceeds the 
four RJ45 ports typically 
found on a router then 
you need another intelli-
gent device called a net-
work switch. Switches 
usually have from four to 
thirty-two RJ45 ports. 
An Ethernet patch cable 
connects the router to the 

Routers & Switches & Modems, Oh My! 
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Which Router? 

Read reviews at the 

“Networking” category 

at 

http://reviews.cnet.com

/ 

CNET’s testing lab 

gave the D-Link DIR-

655 Xtreme N Gigabit 

router its highest speed 

rating in April 2007.  



` 

Select the “Networking” 
category at http://
reviews.cnet.com/ for 
current reviews of 
routers and switches. 
CNET’s testing lab gave 
the D-Link DIR-655 
Xtreme N Gigabit router 
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switch. My home network 
includes a Linksys 
WRT350N router and 
twenty-four port Netgear 
JGS524 switch both of 
which support 1000BaseT 

(gigabit Ethernet). 

its highest speed rating 
in April 2007. But dis-
tance (or expense) rather 
than speed may be your 
criteria for purchase so 
shop around. 
 
By Joe Alemanni 

Ham Radio is an alterna-
tive way to communicate 
with others in the San 
Diego County as well as 
around the world.  In or-
der to operate a ham ra-
dio, you must be li-
censed by the FCC.  In 
order to be licensed, you 
must pass a written 
exam.  There are 3 li-
cense levels:  1.  Techni-
cian,  2.  General, and 3.  
Extra.  In an emergency, 
regular phones and cell 
phones may be jammed 
or may be shut down, as 
was in the case of the 
Harmony Grove fire of 
97.  Ham radio operators 
can use “Repeaters”, 
which are very large an-
tennas on large struc-
tures.  Occasionally, 
these repeaters will not 
work if there is no elec-
tricity or if their batteries 
are out.  In this case, 
ham radios can still oper-

ate by “ground wave 
propagation”, or by 
sending the radio waves 
over the ground.  I have 
actually tried to see how 
far I could communicate 
via ground wave propa-
gation, and so far I have 
been able to talk as far as 
Balboa Ave and Mercury 
Street in San Diego.  For 
those people who are 
CERT trained, ham radio 
licenses are an additional 

help. 

In February of 2006, I 
studied for and passed 
the Technician level ham 
radio exam.  I had no 
understanding of elec-
tricity, radios, repeaters, 
etc, yet I still passed.  
This year I passed the 
General exam.  That al-
lows me to operate a ra-
dio worldwide.  Since I 
could not hook up a ste-
reo system, when I tell 
you that if I can pass this 

exam, anyone can, 
please believe me.  It 
takes some study and 
memorization.  I have 
web links that can be 
accessed to study for this 
exam.  I can also find out 
if there are local classes 
that can prepare you for 
you license exam.  These 
classes are usually spon-
sored by the Palomar 
Amateur Radio Club or 
Escondido Amateur Ra-
dio Club.  If you are in-
terested in finding out 
more about becoming a 
licensed ham radio op-
erator, please call or e-
mail me.  If you are al-
ready a licensed ham ra-
dio operator, please let 
me know at 744-2034 or 

mickeykc@juno.com. 

 

By Mickey Cross 

Routers & Switches & Modems, Oh My! (Cont.) 

Ham Radio 

Club Contacts 

 

Palomar Amateur Radio 

Club www.palomararc.org 

Fallbrook Amateur Radio 

Club www.fallbrookarc.org 

Escondido Amateur Ra-

dio Club www.earsclub.org 
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The 6th annual Concert 

on the Creek was held 
on August 25th.   This 
years we returned to the 
Lazy J Ranch home of 
�ancy Reed and her 
daughter, Dani, who 
have hosted our concerts 
for many years.  The 
event was a fitting trib-
ute to the memory of 
Jerry Gradisher, 
Nancy's husband and 
Dani's dad, who tragi-
cally lost his life in Janu-
ary 2006 in a vehicle ac-
cident.  Jerry's contribu-
tions to Elfin Forest and 
TECC were immeasur-
able, and TECC owes 
many of it's land acquisi-
tion successes to Jerry's 
perseverance and dedica-
tion.  Over 100 patrons 
enjoyed the live music 
by Berkley Hart, the 
deep-pit BBQ roasted 
pig dinner by Tim and 

Claudia Costanzo, and 
the silent auction featur-
ing dozens of wonderful 
items.  Over $7,000 in 

donations were raised spe-
cifically to fund the new 

Elfin Forest Interpretive 

Center, in memory of 
Jerry Gradisher... In July 
TECC received title to 72 
acres of prime coastal 
sage scrub (css) habitat in 
Misha Canyon, along Es-
condido Creek.  Named 
'Onyx Ridge', this prop-
erty includes 'backyard 
open space' for nine future 
house lots, plus a 50-acre 
undeveloped parcel.  The 
property is situated at the 
north end of Camino Sin 
Puente in the Rancho 
Santa Fe community of 
Cielo, just east of Paint 
Mountain.  We'll be work-
ing with the sellers this 
month to remove some 
abandoned vehicles and 
other debris.  TECC's 
monthly monitoring and 
management of the prop-
erty has commenced, and 
is funded by a permanent 
endowment provided by 
the sellers, Sherman and 
Sons, LLC.  We're excited 

about adding this beauti-
ful new property to the 
Elfin Forest Preserve, 
which now totals over 
500 acres of land di-
rectly managed by 
TECC!... The Elfin For-

est Recreational Re-

serve Interpretive Cen-

ter has reached the 50% 
architectural design 
milestone.  The building 
is beginning to take 
form, and we really like 
what we see!  You can 
see the plans yourself by 
visiting the TECC web 
site; all of the plans are 
posted there.  As beauti-
ful as this green, LEED-
certified, living roof, 
solar-powered facility 
hopes to become, we 

cannot build it without 

your support.  Please 
consider what an impor-
tant asset this facility 
will be to our commu-
nity, then make a sig-

nificant donation to the 

capital campaign 

fund.  We have so far 
raised about $300,000 
towards our campaign 
goal of $600,000... 
Many of you have seen 
the 'official' TECC mo-
bile, driving around 
Elfin Forest and Har-
mony Grove.  My per-
sonal white 1990 Volks-
wagen Vanagon camper 
sports TECC door mag-
nets, but the vehicle be-

TECC Talk 

longs to me, and I pay 
the maintenance 
bills!  As such, I am un-
able to haul debris or 
tools, ford streams, 
winch abandoned vehi-
cles, nor drive off-road 
to service TECC's grow-
ing list of proper-
ties.  We urgently need a 

light-duty pickup 

truck, and the funds to 
maintain it.  If you can 
help with a vehicle or a 
$10,000+ permanent 
endowment fund to sup-
port it, we would like to 
talk with you!  If you 
run a business, imagine 
'Vehicle donated by 
[Your Business Name 
Here]' emblazoned on 
the side of the vehicle, 
as we drive about the 
watershed.  Think about 
it... If you like what you 
see here, please consider 
a membership in 
TECC.  With 125 mem-
bers and growing, we 
can't fulfill our mission 
of preservation, resto-

ration and protection 

of the natural open 

space within the Es-

condido Creek water-

shed without you!... I'll 
see you in the water-

shed! 

  

By Geoffrey Smith  
TECC Vice-President Steve Barker ad-

dresses a crowd of 100 patrons at the 6th 

Annual Concert on the Creek  
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Sales � Leasing � Management � Construction 

Whether you require a commercial property for sale, lease, purchase, 

property management, or commercial construction, please contact 

Dubs and Company, Inc. We strive to provide the unparalleled 

expertise, service, and the attention to detail that you deserve. 

Notary service is now available at our office. 

�Elfin Forest Residents� 

Kenneth P. Dubs, Sr., CCIM                                                                         Debra A. Dubs, GRI 

Kenneth P. Dubs, Jr.                                                           Deanna K. Dubs, CA Notary Public 

Alex Rager                                                                                                                      Kurt Bueche 

“Your smallest requirement is our biggest concern.” 

1850 Diamond Street, Suite 105                                                                       (760) 591-4100 

San Marcos, CA 92078                                                                   www.dubsandcompany.com 
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Chaparral Advertising 

Please support our ad-
vertisers! Many of them 
are your friends and 
neighbors. Consider ad-

vertising your business 

here. Along with sub-
scription fees, ads help 
make this newsletter 
possible and let the com-
munity know of the 
many wonderful busi-
nesses and services 

available. 

To renew your advertis-

ing, send a JPG format 
file and a check (see rates 
below) payable to the 
Elfin Forest/Harmony 
Grove Town Council, 
7101 Circa De Media, 

Elfin Forest, CA. 92029. 

One-time rates:                    

Yearly rates: 

1" x 3.5" $5.00 or 

$36.00/year 

2" x 3.5" $7.50 or 

$55.00/year 

5" x 3.5" $12.00 or  

 $115.00/year 
1/2 page $20.00 or 

 $165.00/year 

Community, �on-

Commercial Classified 

Ads:  

1" x 3 1/2" (approx. 4 
lines): no charge to resi-
dents - must be resubmit-
ted every 3 months. Non-
residents cost is $10/
month. 

Chaparral by e-Mail 

If you’re not already 

receiving a full color, 

PDF format copy of the 

chaparral by email send 

an email to 

Karen@vintagemateriali

sm.com  to be added to 

the list. The PDF 

version is free to regular 

“hardcopy” subscribers 

and $10.00/year for the 

PDF version only. 

Date Time Event 

Every Tuesday and 

Thursday 

6:00 AM Free Exercise Classes @ Firehouse 

Tues 10/2, 10/16 7:00 PM Fire Training @ Firehouse 

Mon 10/8 7:00 PM Fire Board @ Firehouse 

Sat 10/20 8:00 AM Fire Training @ Firehouse 

October Calendar 

Sheriff  Department Contacts 

In an emergency, please 

call 911.  

For non-emergency re-

porting, contact the fol-

lowing: 

General - 760-510-5200 

 

Agriculture crime pre-

vention specialist (Jackie  

Cruz ) - 760-940-4350 

Crime Prevention Spe-

cialist/�eighborhood 

Watch (Betty (B.J.) Wil-

liams) - 760-510-5254  

San Marcos Patrol Sta-
tion: 

182 Santar Place 

San Marcos, CA  92069 
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Last year the Elfin Forest 
Hometown Halloween 
was a huge suc-
cess. Several truckloads of 
local kids ran up and 
down driveways to trick-
or-treat in their own 
neighborhood. Everyone 
had a great time. If you 

would like to welcome 
trick-or-treaters at your 
home (between 5:00-8:00 
PM) on Halloween, please 
contact Lori Vitale by Oc-
tober 29 with your name 
and address at Vitale-

Home@gmail.com 

or 760-752-7868.   
If you would like to ob-
tain a list of neighbors 
welcoming trick-or-
treaters, there will be a 
map at the fire house on 
Halloween after 3:00 

PM.  

Elfin Forest Hometown Halloween 

Fall into Free Waterwise Landscaping 

however in much of the 
country, fall is the ideal 
time to plant cool-season 
veggies, turf grasses, 
perennials, trees and 
shrubs.  Fall officially 
begins with the autumnal 
equinox in late Septem-
ber, and for most folks 
September and October 
is an ideal time for fall 

planting.  

Why is fall planting 

good for plants? In the 
fall, the warm soil en-
courages root growth. 
Roots continue to grow 
through the winter. In 
early spring, roots begin 
new growth or continue 
to develop at a faster 
rate, and top growth be-
gins. While the same 
plant planted in spring 
gets a slow start due to 
cool soils, those planted 
in fall are becoming well 
established. When sum-

mer finally arrives, the 
fall-planted specimen is 
far better equipped to 
deal with heat and 
drought, largely due to 
its well-established root 

system.  

Of course, there are 
plenty of other good rea-
sons to plant in the fall 
such as rainfall, cooler 
weather and fewer pest 
and disease problems. In 
addition, many plants are 
on sale at nurseries, 
which makes fall plant-
ing nice for your wallet 

too! 

The free workshops 

include: 

Landscape Design pro-
vides a general overview 
of how a landscape ar-
chitect approaches a de-
sign for a homeowner.  
Themes to be covered 
include “Landscape as 

The Olivenhain Munici-
pal Water District, the 
Santa Fe Irrigation Dis-
trict and San Dieguito 
Water District are hold-
ing free landscaping 
workshops for residents 
in the three agencies’ 
service areas.  Beginning 
October 18, 2007 a 
workshop will be held 
every Thursday through 
November 8, 2007.  
Workshops will take 
place 9:00 am to 12:00 
pm at the Rancho Santa 
Fe Garden Club (last 
workshop will be held 
8:30 am to 11:30 pm).  
The workshops are de-
signed to promote good 
water management prac-
tices while still enjoying 
a lush, colorful land-

scape. 

When it comes to plant-
ing, many homeowners 
think only of spring; 
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Part of Your Living 
Space,” “How to De-
velop a Landscape Plan,” 
& “Plant Selection.”  
Participants will learn to 
organize their thoughts 
and resources to develop 
a landscape plan that 
works best for them. 
Landscape plans and 
photos will be shown.   
Thursday, October 18, 

2007 

California Friendly Or-

namental Plants covers 
25 common & useful 
plants that grow well in 
San Diego. California 
friendly plants are beau-
tiful, water saving & 
many are fire resistant.  
Brochures will be avail-
able that include photos, 
descriptions & useful 
information.  Thursday, 

October 25, 2007 

Home Sprinkler Sys-

tems looks at major de-
sign and maintenance 
principles of both over-
head sprinklers and drip 
irrigation. Discover the 
right system for your 
home.  Thursday, �o-

vember 1, 2007 

Watering & Fertilizing 

covers topics such as: 
“How Long Should I 
Run My Sprinklers,” 

“How Does Soil Affect 
Plant Growth and Water-
ing,” “Irrigation Control 
Clock Programming,” 
and “Fertilizers.”  Par-
ticipants will learn how 
to conduct a system test 
on lawn areas that will 
produce an estimated 
watering schedule.  

Thursday, �ovember 8, 

2007 

The RSF Garden Club is 
located at 17025 
Avenida de Acacias in 
Rancho Santa Fe.  Work-
shops are sponsored by 
the Olivenhain Munici-
pal Water District, Santa 
Fe Irrigation District, 
San Dieguito Water Dis-
trict, RSF Garden Club 
and the Metropolitan 
Water District of South-
ern California.  To re-
serve your seat, call 
Teresa Chase at (760) 

632-4641. 

There is an increasing 
need for water conserva-
tion in San Diego due to 
the dry weather condi-
tions, environmental 
concerns, and the low 
levels of snow pack, 
rainfall, and the Colo-
rado River.  Water agen-
cies now focus on ways 
to save water outdoors as 
irrigation accounts for 

60% of urban water use.  
With increased aware-
ness of water-efficient 
landscape techniques, 
communities can also be 
proactive in avoiding 
stagnant water, insect 
problems, unstable soil 
conditions and other 
saturation issues that oc-
cur with over-watering.  
Irrigation run-off can 
also contribute to storm 
water pollution, carrying 
pesticides, bacteria and 
litter to our waterways 

and beaches.  

Currently, the District 
includes over 48 square 
miles, and serves a popu-
lation of approximately 
58,000 residents.  The 
District includes portions 
of the cities of Encinitas, 
Carlsbad, and Solana 
Beach as well as the 
communities of Oliven-
hain, Leucadia, Elfin 
Forest, Rancho Santa Fe, 
Fairbanks Ranch, Santa 
Fe Valley and 4S Ranch 
For more information on 
the workshops and other 
water-saving programs, 

visit www.omwd.com . 

Workshops … Continued 
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Biking Across America 

recumbent bike is when 
climbing steep hills like 
when Marv climbed Te-
ton pass which included 
a 10 mile continuous 
very steep climb in the 

heat of the day. 

America by Bicycle’s 
Cross Country Tour of-
fers shorter rides as well 
as the Across America 
North tour which cov-
ered 11 states including 
Oregon, Idaho, Wyo-
ming, South Dakota, 
Minnesota, Wisconsin, 
Michigan, Ontario Can-
ada, New York, Vermont 
and New Hampshire.  
The tour’s service in-
cluded accommodations, 
meals, support and gear 
vans, and training in-
struction.    Fortunately 
for Marv, not much gear 
support was needed with 
only two flat tires and 
not one drop of rain (yes, 
you read that right).  The 
average number of flats 
on such a trip is 4 or 5 so 
he faired well (unlike 
another group on a 3 
seater  who had the most 
with 15).  Some of 
Marv’s most memorable 
moments were the views 
of the Teton Mountain 

range and Niagara Falls. 

So what do you do after 
3800 miles, 79 road kill 
sightings, 150 bananas, 

75 packs of fig newtons 
and  1 sore gluteus maxi-
mus?  Go back to remod-
eling, landscaping and 

painting, what else? 

By Mary Ellen Steria 

How did you spend your 
summer vacation?  If 
you’re like many of our 
energetic neighbors 
maybe you remodeled, 
landscaped or painted.  
Most likely you didn’t 
bike 3800 miles across 
the United States unless 
you’re  Marv Steinman, 
one of our very own lo-
cal residents. Marv 
joined up with America 
by Bicycle, a bicycle 
tour group, and pedaled 
from Oregon to New 
Hampshire on a recum-
bent bike for 50 days this 
past summer.  The ride 
was completed in its en-
tirety along with ap-
proximately 60 other 
members who trained 
religiously starting in 
January in order to be 
prepared for their trek 

across the states. 

Marv’s training included 
rides up to 115 miles a 
day out to Palomar 
Mountain, Cabrillo Na-
tional Monument and the 
North county inland 
area.  Of the 60 or so rid-
ers who made the entire 
trip,  Marv was the sole 
rider on an recumbent 
bike (the bike has  one 
20 inch front wheel, a 
standard size rear wheel 
and a wider seat which 
eliminates saddle sores).  
The disadvantage of the 
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Need a Website? 

Call for a free consultation. 

Check these samples of our recent work: 

www.plantplants.com 

www.sunshinegardensinc.com 

www.sdhortsoc.org 

www.andersonslacostanursery.com 

www.plantsbyseason.com 

www.elfinforestgardens.info 

www.coburntopiary.com 

www.elfinforestcommunityfoundation.org 

www.newcoursejumps.com 

www.buenacreekgardens.com 

ALL.EA 
Evelyn Alemanni  760-591-0417   

alemanni@allea.com 

               www.allea.com                               
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Classifieds 

Local Baby, Animal and House Sitters 

Ryan Anderson - Baby Sitting/Pet Care. High school junior, responsible, with own transportation. 760-471-5850. 

Elissa Benjamin - Experienced babysitter and tutor for grades K-4, all subjects/pet care.  Local references.  Red Cross 

babysitter certification.  Please call early to reserve babysitting. 760-274-5379. 

 

Amanda Clerke – Experienced Babysitter/Pet Care. Elfin Forest resident, RSF School. YMCA babysitter certification. 

13 years old. Please call 760-510-0143. 

Jessica MacKinnon - Babysitting/Feed Animals, EF Resident, 15 years old, SFC High School - 10th grade, took babysit-

ting course through Red Cross. Contact at 760-744-8955. 

 

Free to a Good Home 

Ring Neck Doves 858-472-2601 Linda 
 

Lessons 

Learn to surf , private lessons for you or your kids.  I’ll meet you at you favorite beach at your convenience.  1 hour les-

son—$20.00 per surfer.  Call Riley Stephenson your new surf instructor.  (760) 744-7744.   

 

For Sale 

• Xbox 360 with 20GB hard drive, wireless controller, HD video cable, play & charge kit, headset. $250.00 (760) 471-

7224  

• Linksys WRT300N Wireless-N broadband router. Compatible with 802.11b/g/n. WAN port for use with DSL mo-

dem and four RJ45 100BaseT Ethernet ports. $75.00 (760) 471-7224 

• 1999 silver Landcruiser – the best vehicle to go over those dirt roads to RSF and Encinitas! 127,000 miles, well 

maintained, brand new shocks, clean CARFAX, service records available. $15,000.  Call 760-855-0444. 
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Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove Town Council Board members: Eric Anderson 471-1464, Steve Barker 

471-5559, Jacqueline Arsivaud-Benjamin 891-9061, Melanie Fallon 744-7090, Gordon Fines 291-1129, 

Mid Hoppenrath 747-1145, Betsy Keithley 471-8515, John Phillips 744-9500, Jeff Swenerton 471-4312 

The chaparral is published monthly by the Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove Town Council Board (a 501c3 non-profit corporation) and is 

distributed to residents of the Elfin Forest and Harmony Grove communities and elsewhere for a $20.00 annual subscription. Check the mailing 

label for your subscription expiration date. If it has expired please send a check, payable to the Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove Town Council, to 

20223 Elfin Forest Road, Elfin Forest, CA 92029. For new subscriptions or address label corrections, contact Karen Gardner at 

karen@vintagematerialism.com or 744-9500. To protect you from unwanted junk mail and solicitations, the chaparral mailing list is not 

shared with anyone. This newsletter is copyrighted. Unauthorized reproduction in any form is strictly prohibited. 

Articles of up to 500 words should be sent to newsletter editor Karen Gardner at karen@vintagematerialism.com by the 15th of the month for 
inclusion in the next issue. Anonymous articles will not be published. Space limitations may cause articles to be held over to the next issue or 
edited for brevity. Articles considered unsuitable for publication will not be published. 


